

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 18 JANUARY 2007


COS.09/07
REVIEW OF THE REGULATORY REFORM ORDER

The Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) (Mr Dickson) presented Report DS.03/07, which included Report DS.108/06 which had been considered by the Executive on 18 December 2006 (EX.296/06).  The report was seeking a review of the Regulatory Reform Order documents in light of:

· representations made to increase the maximum grant available for Disabled Facilities (Aids and Adaptations); 

· how funding is provided to current grant applicants; and 

· the continuing problems caused by vacant properties throughout the district, which are attracting anti-social behaviour and causing blight in the neighbourhoods.

The Executive had decided:

“That the Executive notes the retention of the vast majority of the current Regulatory Reform Order document, but proposes the following amendments:

I.
The introduction of Empty Homes Grants, at a maximum of 50% of a total approved expense of £20,000 - (maximum grant therefore £10,000), in order to minimise continuing problems with anti-social behaviour and neighbourhood blights caused by vacant properties; and

II. Recommend a higher Disabled Facilities Grant, but the introduction of a Discretionary DFG element to cover costs over the current prescribed maximum up to a maximum of £30,000.

2.
That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration and comment”

Mr Dickson reported that he had received new figures from Council Tax on the number of vacant properties that could be dealt with under a refurbishment scheme and the new figure is actually higher than the 400/500 stated in the report and is closer to 900 empty properties.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Disabled Facilities Grants

Members asked if the Authority received any applications for Disabled Facilities Grants which were above the suggested maximum of £30,000.  If the Authority set that as a maximum would it be a sufficient amount for the applications being received.

In response Mr Dickson stated that the Authority were currently processing 8 applications (approximately 6% of all applications received) which were above the £25,000 level and only one of those was over £30,000.  He also stated that setting the maximum level higher may have an impact on the smaller applications received.

(b)  Equity Release

Members questioned how the equity loans would be repaid to the Authority and if the loans would replace Local Authority grants.

Mr Dickson responded that officers were due to meet with companies providing equity release services to discuss the different options for repayment, but the loan would only be repaid when the owner dies or sells the house.  He reported that the loans might provide opportunities to replace some larger grants such as renovation grants but not all grants.

Mr Dickson indicated that discussions about Equity Release were at an early stage and there were a range of issues to be considered before any formal proposals were made.

(c) Empty Properties

Members queried if the 900 empty properties were all privately owned properties and if they all had been empty for 12 months.

Mr Dickson noted that the Council does not own any housing stock and Carlisle Housing Association stock is classed as private houses for these purposes.  The empty properties had been empty for 6 months or more, but he was unable to provide Members with the number of empty houses for more than 12 months.

There was concern that Housing Associations may allow properties to get into disrepair on the basis that grants were available.  Mr Dickson responded that these properties could be specifically excluded from the scheme but specific details of the scheme are yet to be finalised.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, stated that Housing Associations have to budget for repairs and renewals to all properties but the authority has to be clear about what is defined as private housing rather than social housing.

In response to Members’ questions Mr Dickson stated that the scheme was being discussed at county wide forums so all authorities can get a common view but the final scheme would be tailored to Carlisle.  Other authorities could then replicate the scheme if they wished.

Mr Dickson also reported that some landlords have been agreeable to the 5 year nomination scheme and already expressed interest in the scheme.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that:

1) The Committee is broadly supportive of the proposed actions set out in the report.

2)  The Committee notes the discussions which are taking place on Equity Release and looks forward to receiving further details on progress with the Scheme.

3) That in relation to Empty Property Grant, clear consideration needs to be given to issues regarding social housing and possible distortion of any scheme and a further report be submitted to a future meeting of this Committee.







1
1

